Aetna-Humana and Anthem-Cigna Mergers Blocked by D.C. Federal District Court
In January and February of 2017, the U.S. Department of
Justice (DOJ) won both of its antitrust cases involving
two widely publicized mergers of four of the nation’s five
largest health insurance companies: (1) Anthem with
Cigna; and (2) Aetna with Humana.1 In both cases, the
DOJ alleged that the mergers would have anticompetitive effects on various health insurance markets
in violation of federal antitrust laws, most notably
Section 7 of the Clayton Act, the portion of federal
antitrust law addressing mergers and acquisitions. 2 The
Anthem-Cigna merger, a proposed $54 billion
transaction, may have impacted large-employer
sponsored policies in dozens of insurance markets across
the nation,3 whereas the $37 billion Aetna-Humana
merger may have impacted the Medicare Advantage
(MA) market in 364 counties across 21 states, as well as
the public exchange markets in 17 counties across 3
states.4 The decision in each case stands in contrast to the
national trend toward consolidation in the healthcare
industry, spurred, in part, by the Patient Protection and
Affordable Care Act (ACA).5 This Health Capital Topics
article summarizes the facts of each case, recaps the
court's rationale to enjoin the mergers, and explores the
potential immediate and long-term ramifications of the
decisions, including how the new Trump Administration
may address antitrust issues.
The district court decisions in the Aetna-Humana and
Anthem-Cigna cases serve to block the mergers of
already significant players in the U.S. health insurance
market. Following a thirteen-day trial in December 2016,
Judge John D. Bates of the U.S. District Court for the
District of Columbia enjoined the Aetna-Humana merger
in an order issued January 23, 2017.6 The decision in the
Aetna-Humana case halted the creation of a combined
company that would be the second largest health
insurance company by revenue in the nation, after
UnitedHealth Group.7 Similarly, after a six-week trial
ending on January 3, 2017, Judge Amy Berman Jackson
of the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia
enjoined the Anthem-Cigna merger in an order issued
February 8, 2017.8 The decision in the Anthem-Cigna
case blocked the creation of the largest health insurance
company in the U.S.9
In the challenge to the Aetna-Humana merger, the DOJ,
in its complaint filed July 21, 2016,10 alleged that the
combination would violate antitrust laws in the market
for two different health insurance products sold by Aetna
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and Humana: (1) MA plans; and, (2) individual insurance
sold on the ACA’s exchanges.11 In regard to the MA
market, the DOJ alleged that a combined Aetna-Humana
would substantially reduce competition for the sale of
MA plans, by creating the nation’s largest MA insurer
with 24.1 percent of the market.12 A significant issue in
this case involved whether MA plans share enough
characteristics (e.g., premiums, network size) with
traditional Medicare to place them in the same market. 13
The Court assessed this issue by examining: (1) the
internal documents of both insurers; (2) independent
economic analyses of consumer behavior regarding each
product; and, (3) the potential impact of CMS regulations
on competition. Based on internal documents discussing
MA plans, the Court found that Aetna and Humana
typically competed with other MA plans, not traditional
Medicare.14 Further, the Court found that the independent
economic analyses demonstrated that previous MA
customers, when switching insurance plans, preferred
other MA plans over traditional Medicare plans. 15 On this
point the insurers argued that the established MA
customers’ preferences showed a “durable preference”
for the product, the initial point at which seniors enter the
market and choose between Medicare and MA plans
exhibits significant competition.16 The Court rejected this
argument, utilizing econometric studies regarding
seniors’ preferences for MA plans to conclude that
despite this initial competition, seniors would not choose
MA plans if faced with higher prices and reduced
benefits.17 Additionally, the Court also analyzed whether
the regulatory control exerted by the Centers for
Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) on the pricing,
margins, and benefits of MA plans would decrease the
negative effects of the merger. After noting the numerous
barriers to entry in the MA market, including brand
recognition and constructing an adequate network of
providers, the court ruled that CMS regulatory controls
would not be enough to offset the overall negative effects
on competition from the merger, over the rebuttal from
the insurers related to divesting MA plans in the affected
geographic markets.18
In regard to the individual insurance markets established
by the ACA, the DOJ alleged that the merger would
reduce competition for the sale and benefits inclusion by
participating carriers. In particular, the Court examined
the impact of Aetna’s withdrawal from the insurance
exchanges, on the competitive environment of this
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market post-merger. Although Aetna claimed that it had
removed its insurance offerings from these markets as a
result of internal business judgment, the Court ruled that
consideration of internal documents and profitability
margins from affected counties demonstrated that Aetna
had instead pulled out of these exchange marketplaces as
part of a plan to leverage its participation in the
exchanges in return for favorable treatment by the DOJ.19
Further, the Court found that Aetna was likely to reenter
the exchange market in Florida, as Aetna had been quite
profitable there in the past.20 In reaching this conclusion,
the Court applied traditional antitrust analysis, which
considers prospective competitors to be actual
competitors, over the standard proposed by the insurers,
which would have prevented the Court from examining
the merger’s effects on potential future competition. 21 In
light of its conclusions as to the MA and ACA markets,
the Court prohibited the two companies from merging,
declaring that the proposed merger would negatively
impact competition in the MA and individual insurance
markets, as well as raise prices for consumers. 22
In the challenge to the Anthem-Cigna merger, the DOJ,
in its complaint filed July 21, 2016,23 alleged that the
combination would violate antitrust laws in the following
arenas: (1) employer-sponsored health insurance in over
35 metropolitan areas; and, the ACA individual insurance
markets in two metropolitan areas.24 After six months of
litigation, the Court enjoined the merger, citing only
antitrust law violations regarding the employersponsored health insurance market.25 On this issue, the
DOJ argued that the merger would hurt the ability of
large national employers to get competitive rates for the
health coverage they provide their employees.26
Additionally, the DOJ alleged that the merger would
shrink competition for the policies purchased by large
businesses to cover their employees, and also pointed
toward the animosity between the top executives of
Anthem and Cigna as evidence of the merger’s likelihood
of failure.27 The insurers countered that the merger would
result in efficiencies that would reduce premiums costs,
and that smaller, regional insurers would provide enough
competition to spur innovation and maintain low prices. 28
Ultimately, the Court expressed that the elimination of
Cigna as a market participant for employer-sponsored
health insurance would threaten competition among
commercial insurers in this arena, leading to higher
prices and reduced quality.29

it would pay Humana the $1 billion breakup fee due to
the merger agreement failing to be finalized.30 Aetna will
also end an agreement to sell certain MA plans to Molina
Healthcare, the insurance company that it had originally
planned to divest MA plans to as part of the merger
agreement with Humana.31 In contrast to outward mutual
agreement, the termination of the Anthem-Cigna merger
has already sparked litigation. Cigna ended its merger
agreement with Anthem on February 14, 2017, and
announced that it will seek $13 billion in damages on top
of the $1.85 billion breakup fee outlined in the merger
agreement.32 Cigna alleged that Anthem “willfully
breached” the merger agreement in such a way that made
it unlikely that the merger agreement would have ever
been approved, and seeks to compensate its shareholders
for what they did not obtain as a result of the merger
falling through.33 Cigna also seeks a declaratory
judgment that it lawfully terminated the agreement and
that Anthem cannot force Cigna to comply with the
extension of the merger agreement until April 30, 2017.34
In contrast, Anthem is pursuing an expedited appeal of
the federal court’s February 8 decision, and filed its own
lawsuit against Cigna on February 14, 2017.35 Anthem’s
lawsuit sought a temporary restraining order to block
Cigna from immediately terminating the merger, which a
Delaware court granted on February 16, 2017.36 In the
lawsuit Anthem alleged that Cigna does not have the
right to terminate the merger agreement because it failed
to fulfill its obligations to attempt to secure the merger
agreement, and argued that it can still attain regulatory
approval for the merger.37

The responses to the two decisions enjoining the mergers
have varied between the companies. Aetna and Humana
formally terminated their merger agreement on February
14, 2017, and rather than seek an appeal, Aetna stated that

Despite the enjoinment of each merger, healthcare
companies, especially insurers, are likely to continue to
look for ways to aggressively lower their costs and
operate as profitable entities, with the implementation of
healthcare reform and the continued shift to value-based
reimbursement38 It is uncertain as to whether the Trump
Administration will operate similarly to the Obama
Administration in its treatment of antitrust litigation in
the healthcare industry. In the past, President Trump has
indicated a preference for increased competition in
insurance markets, which may involve a strategy of
increased antitrust litigation; however, he has also made
statements that would appear to exhibit a less aggressive
approach to antitrust enforcement, as well as
consideration of discussions with parties contemplating
mergers before the DOJ has had an opportunity to review
them.39 The new administration, as well as the potentially
changing priorities of the DOJ, may have a significant
impact on continuing enforcement and oversight of
antitrust concerns in the healthcare industry.
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